

# A Federal Agenda to Promote Safety and Justice

By Hernandez D. Stroud and Rosemary Nidiry

**JANUARY 30, 2025** 

Il Americans deserve to live in safe communities. The criminal justice system can achieve this while upholding fair and humane policies. After the 2020 election, the Brennan Center for Justice released an affirmative, bipartisan agenda to advance these ends.¹ And over the past four years, officials have pursued many of its proposals, like promoting evidence-based and accountable policing, funding community-led public safety strategies, and passing legislation to improve oversight of federal jails and prisons.

But there is more work to do. The United States still leads the world in incarceration, and its criminal justice system is expensive and inefficient: Nearly 40 percent of people confined to prison are incarcerated without any compelling public safety justification.<sup>2</sup> The more than 400,000 people who annually exit prison are often stymied by their criminal convictions from rejoining their communities and leading productive lives.<sup>3</sup> And states and localities are still figuring out how to break cycles of crime and ensure durable public safety; since the pandemic, law enforcement agencies nationwide have been solving fewer crimes.<sup>4</sup>

This agenda presents crucial, targeted measures the Trump administration and Congress should champion over the next four years to prevent crime, reduce incarceration, improve oversight, save taxpayer dollars, and promote the successful reentry of formerly incarcerated people. The recommendations include ways to improve the federal criminal justice system, where the president and Congress

can exert the most direct influence, as well as funding measures to shape policies at the local, state, tribal, and territorial levels. Some proposals require legislation, while others can be achieved through executive action. Many have been implemented on a small scale in recent years, yielding promising results that merit expansion.

During his first term, President Trump signed the ground-breaking First Step Act of 2018, which comprised a spate of criminal justice reforms. Among other things, it addressed unfair sentences and offered second chances to people in prison. Now the president and Congress can build on that legacy and make the criminal justice system work better for all.

## The Federal Criminal Justice System

Incarceration is expensive and often counterproductive. Recognizing this, states began to reduce their prison populations in recent decades. The federal government eventually followed suit with periodic reforms, culminating in the enactment of the First Step Act.<sup>5</sup> However, upticks in crime in the wake of the Covid-19 pandemic have led both states and the federal government to return to more punitive measures.<sup>6</sup> This is misguided. Effectively addressing public safety goes hand in hand with reducing unnecessary incar-

ceration, improving conditions for people behind bars, and supporting their successful reentry. Such reforms also have broad, bipartisan public support.7

The president and Congress can create a more equitable, fair, and cost-effective federal criminal justice system, which would be significant on its own. Federal prisons and jails hold approximately 208,000 people, or 12 percent of the nation's incarcerated population.8 The impact would be broader, though: Federal policies and rhetoric influence how states, which are responsible for the vast majority of incarceration, approach criminal justice.9

### **Excessive Sentences**

The federal criminal justice system remains extraordinarily punitive. It relies overwhelmingly on prison sentences rather than more cost-effective responses that improve public safety. In 2022, more than three-quarters of convicted federal defendants received a sentence of incarceration.<sup>10</sup> Many of these convictions require unnecessarily long mandatory custodial sentences.11

Although historic, the First Step Act only partly addressed these problems. Five years' worth of data shows it has been successful; more than 44,000 people have been released, with dramatically lower recidivism than among the overall population released from federal prisons.12 Efforts to expand its reach, though, have so far stalled.<sup>13</sup> In the meantime, the federal prison population has been growing again since 2020 after dipping for a few years.14 The Trump administration can reverse this trend while ensuring public safety.

#### >> Enact criminal justice reform legislation.

Several bills with bipartisan support would check the growth of federal incarceration. The First Step Implementation Act would expand the First Step Act's sentencing reduction provisions by, for example, making some retroactive. It would also improve reentry outcomes by sealing some juvenile criminal records and improving the accuracy of federal records generally.15 The Safer Supervision Act would reform federal supervision to make requirements more individualized rather than automatic, prioritize intensive supervision for serious offenses, and provide more avenues for early termination.<sup>16</sup> This would reduce cycles of revocation and reimprisonment for technical violations. And the Equal Act would end the decades-old sentencing disparity under which crack cocaine is penalized much more heavily than powder cocaine. 17 It would reduce individual sentences by an average of six years, cutting unnecessary prison time by an estimated 67,800 years for people incarcerated for crack offenses, 91 percent of whom are Black.18

#### >> Reinstate the principles of the 2022 Department of Justice sentencing memo.

More than 40 percent of people in federal prisons are incarcerated for drug offenses.<sup>19</sup> The administration recently revoked the Department of Justice (DOJ) guidance from 2022, which, in the spirit of the First Step Act, directed federal prosecutors to ensure that drug cases do not result in "disproportionately severe sentences for certain defendants and perceived and actual racial disparities in the criminal justice system." The 2022 memo urged equal treatment of crack and powder cocaine through charging decisions and sentencing arguments. It also directed other measures that mitigated the harshness of federal drug laws, such as narrowing the circumstances in which prosecutors should file charges that trigger mandatory minimum sentences and broadening the circumstances in which prosecutors should support downward variances from the applicable sentencing guidelines.<sup>20</sup> The attorney general should reinstate the principles from the 2022 memo to ensure fair and proportionate sentencing, reduce unnecessary incarceration for drug offenses, and focus resources on violent crime.

#### >> Codify broader access to compassionate release.

Compassionate release provides early release from prison due to "extraordinary or compelling circumstances" such as old age or severe illness.21 Historically, compassionate release from federal prison was procedurally difficult to request and rarely granted.<sup>22</sup> Legal and procedural changes brought about by the First Step Act and the Covid-19 pandemic expanded the availability of compassionate release without harming public safety.23 This suggests that more people who are incarcerated in the federal system can be safely released. In 2023, the U.S. Sentencing Commission provided guidance expanding the bases on which judges could grant compassionate release, including "unusually lengthy sentences" if certain other criteria apply.24 The administration should support legislation to codify this guidance.

#### >> Support more avenues for review of excessive sentences.

The opportunities for sentence reduction provided by the First Step Act are available only to a small percentage of people in federal prisons. There should be additional mechanisms for reconsidering long sentences. Six states have enacted prosecutor-initiated sentencing review, through which prosecutors identify people who can be safely released and petition courts for resentencing, and six more states are considering it.25 The administration should push for legislation to enable federal prosecutors to seek this type of reduction. It should then ensure that the DOJ and local U.S. Attorney's Office leaders encourage sentencing reviews. The administration should also provide grants and technical assistance to states to support local prosecutors' offices in implementing such processes. Also meriting support are broader sentencing review mechanisms such as the Second Look Act, which would statutorily allow people serving long sentences to petition for sentence reductions.<sup>26</sup>

### Clemency

The Constitution grants the president unilateral power to pardon people convicted of federal crimes or to commute their sentences.<sup>27</sup> Yet presidents have rarely used it to reduce unnecessary federal incarceration. Additionally, more transparency would help to avoid the chaos and favoritism that have typically characterized the exercise of presidential clemency.28

#### >> Establish a permanent and independent clemency board.

This new board should be independent of the DOJ, which as the entity that brought the underlying prosecution has conflicting interests in reviewing a clemency petition. The board should be tasked with making recommendations for improving the federal clemency process to advance the goals of reducing incarceration and promoting fairness without sacrificing public safety. It should also be responsible for identifying categories for clemency that meet these goals, such as individuals who were sentenced using obsolete enhancements and those who received lengthy sentences for certain types of drug offenses that are treated more leniently now.

Clear and flexible standards should guide the board's decisions. The board should provide robust written explanations for its recommendations. It should be created at the start of the administration to ensure that the clemency power is used transparently and prudently from the outset and on an ongoing basis. The board should be bipartisan and include representatives from the DOJ, law enforcement, public defense, advocacy, and academia, as well as individuals who were formerly incarcerated, to provide a comprehensive perspective on improving the clemency process.<sup>29</sup>

# **Prison Conditions** and Reentry

It is critical to improve incarcerated people's quality of life. Effective prison oversight can help ensure that abuse and misconduct do not take root and flourish. More than 40,000 people leave federal prison every year and routinely face challenges in securing housing, education, employment, and health care.30 The Federal Bureau of Prisons (BOP) should offer more programming that encourages rehabilitation, supports successful reentry, and reduces recidivism.<sup>31</sup> Access to these programs improves public safety for all.32

#### >> Fund oversight of federal prisons.

In 2024, the Federal Prison Oversight Act was enacted with overwhelming bipartisan support in Congress as well as support from both incarcerated people and corrections officers. The law gives the DOJ's inspector general the authority to conduct comprehensive inspections of prisons and creates a BOP ombudsman, who can initiate an investigation based on a complaint from a corrections staff member or incarcerated person.33 However, without sufficient funding for the training, staffing, and investigative resources required for oversight of the BOP's 122 correctional facilities, the legislation will not provide the transparency and accountability it promises. The administration should fully fund the law in its first budget. It should also work with Congress to ensure full long-term funding to sustain effective oversight.

#### >> Expand opportunities for second chances.

About one in three adults has a criminal record, which can be an obstacle to obtaining employment, housing, and education.34 Removing this barrier can help millions of Americans reintegrate successfully into economic and family life. Business leaders as well as criminal justice reform advocates embrace policies that do so. The administration should prioritize passage of the Clean Slate Act, which would automatically seal the federal records of people convicted of low-level, nonviolent drug offenses after they have completed their sentences.<sup>35</sup> The bipartisan bill is based on clean slate laws that have been enacted in at least 12 states since 2018.36 The administration should also champion the Fresh Start Act, which would help to fund state-level clean slate efforts.37

#### >> Facilitate access to identification documents.

Many people leave prison without identification documents, which are necessary to secure housing and employment. The BOP is required by law to help incarcerated individuals apply for documents such as Social Security cards, birth certificates, and state-issued photo IDs before their release. But there are inherent challenges to providing these services, such as the fees for obtaining birth certificates and the need to get state-issued photo IDs in person.38

The administration should work with Congress to make it easier to provide identification documents. It should support the Bureau of Prisons Release Card Act of 2024, which would require the BOP to issue federally approved identification documents to all U.S. citizens as they leave BOP facilities.<sup>39</sup> It should also use current grant funding programs to incentivize more states to provide necessary identification documents to people as they leave jail or prison.<sup>40</sup>

### Federal Funding for States and Localities

Most U.S. criminal justice policy is set by the states, which hold 87 percent of the nation's imprisoned population.<sup>41</sup> Nonetheless, since the 1960s, Washington has played an outsize role in influencing practices and policies across the country through grants to states and localities. During President Trump's previous term in office, as one example, the DOJ, under the First Step Act, awarded seven states more than \$42 million for developing the skills of people exiting prison. Through this program, community organizations and correctional institutions train people specifically for jobs available in their communities.<sup>42</sup> As another example, the Department of Labor granted states around \$2.2 million to expand the use of fidelity bonds, which underwrite companies that hire formerly incarcerated people.<sup>43</sup> The Trump administration and Congress should harness the federal government's grant-making power to spur local and state governments across the country to pursue policies that advance both safety and justice.

#### >> Help states solve more violent crime.

Violent crime is declining across the nation.<sup>44</sup> But, according to the latest FBI data, about 58 percent of all reported homicides and violent crimes in 2023 went unsolved.<sup>45</sup> The Victim Act would establish a \$360 million grant program within the DOJ to give state, tribal, and local law enforcement agencies resources to improve clearance rates for homicides and gun-related crimes.<sup>46</sup> Jurisdictions could use the funding to hire, train, and retain detectives and evidence-processing personnel; purchase equipment; develop evidence-based practices; and ensure that victims and family members receive mental health treatment, counseling, and other support.

# >> Fund community-based violence intervention programs.

Violence intervention programs tailor evidence-informed initiatives to the most severely affected areas. These efforts take various forms. For example, Safe Streets Baltimore relies on trained, respected community members to work with people at risk for involvement in gun violence. During its first four years, the program was associated with a 32 percent reduction in homicides across five neighborhoods where the program had been implemented the longest.<sup>47</sup> More federal funding can expand these life-saving programs.<sup>48</sup>

#### >> Continue funding and technical assistance for co-responder and alternative response programs.

Dozens of jurisdictions across the country have adopted co-responder models, in which teams of law enforcement and health professionals jointly respond to behavioral health crises. <sup>49</sup> Jurisdictions have also invested in alternative response models, deploying health professionals on their own. These programs lessen the burden on law enforcement as first responders and better address mental illness and substance use by connecting vulnerable populations to appropriate services.

Data on these initiatives is limited but promising.<sup>50</sup> For instance, a 2022 study on Denver's Support Team Assistance Response (STAR) program, which dispatches a behavioral health-care worker along with a paramedic or emergency medical technician to individuals in crisis, found a 34 percent drop in low-level crime in neighborhoods it served.<sup>51</sup> And a survey of more than 600 Durham, North Carolina, residents found that 57 percent were more likely to call 911 because of the city's crisis response team.<sup>52</sup>

Several funding programs have backed these efforts, including the 2021 American Rescue Plan (ARP).<sup>53</sup> Detroit, for example, used more than \$100 million in ARP funding to, among other things, support law enforcement, fund community violence intervention strategies, and expand teams of police and mental health professionals that respond to people in crisis.<sup>54</sup> In 2023 the city reported an 18 percent decline in homicides from the year prior — its fewest since 1966.<sup>55</sup>

### >> Fund substance use research, outreach, and treatment.

In June 2024, the United States saw a 14.5 percent decrease in drug overdose deaths from the preceding year, the first such decline since 2018.<sup>56</sup> The administration should prioritize research into the causes of the decline, which can highlight effective treatment and enforcement measures. It should also continue to support partnerships between federal agencies, such as the Drug Enforcement Administration, and community-based organizations to promote local public education and treatment efforts.<sup>57</sup>

#### >> Ensure continuity of medical coverage.

Upon incarceration, people lose many federal health benefits under programs including Medicaid and Medicare.58 As a result, those leaving jails and prisons — who face high rates of untreated behavioral health problems, emergency room visits, and overdoses — often lack insurance.<sup>59</sup> The administration and Congress can work together to expand coverage, thus improving health care and also aiding successful reentry.

In early 2023, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) began allowing states to waive bars on Medicaid coverage during incarceration.<sup>60</sup> Such waivers enable coverage of some care services up to 90 days prior to release from jail or prison. As of early December 2024, CMS had approved 11 states' Medicaid reentry waiver applications, and 13 more are pending.<sup>61</sup> The administration and Congress should provide planning grants to encourage more states to seek these waivers. It should also provide states with sufficient funds and technical assistance to offer prerelease services enabled by these waivers.

The Due Process Continuity of Care Act would allow Medicaid coverage for health services for individuals detained pretrial, and the Reentry Act would allow Medicaid coverage 30 days prior to release from incarceration. These bills, which were both cosponsored in the Senate by Vice President JD Vance and have bipartisan support, would help to bridge the reentry coverage gap nationally.62 The administration should work with Congress to enact them promptly.

#### >> Incentivize states to fight gun violence.

Federal funding can be used to encourage more states to establish offices of gun violence prevention. In 2023, the Biden administration established the first White House Office of Gun Violence Prevention.<sup>63</sup> The office helped coordinate the federal government's response to mass shootings and gun violence, empowered state and local governments to do the same, and developed and implemented law and policy to address gun violence. Eleven states have now established their own offices of gun violence prevention.<sup>64</sup> Each takes a unique approach.<sup>65</sup> The administration should retain the White House office and support state offices.

Funding can also be used to encourage states to adopt red-flag laws and expanded background checks, as the Bipartisan Safer Communities Act provides.<sup>66</sup> More than 70 percent of Americans support red-flag laws, which help keep firearms away from people who may use them to harm themselves or others.<sup>67</sup> Twenty states and the District of Columbia have red-flag laws, under which law enforcement can petition a judge for a protection order.<sup>68</sup> Some of these states likewise authorize family members, teachers, and medical professionals to petition a judge for such an order.69 Twenty-two states have enacted laws that require background checks for all or most private sales of guns.<sup>70</sup>

Federal officials should also allocate funds to study the drivers of gun violence. In 2019, for the first time in decades, Congress began allocating money to various federal agencies to research gun injury prevention.<sup>71</sup> But more funding is needed. Insight into the roots of gun violence can help governments at all levels prevent injuries and save lives.

#### >> Enact the Smart Sentencing Adjustments Act.

For a half-century, federal grants spurred states to incarcerate more people and impose longer sentences, even though mass incarceration — which costs tens of millions of dollars annually — failed to produce greater public safety.72 Congress and the administration should prioritize passage of the Smart Sentencing Adjustments Act, which would channel money to states to reduce unnecessary incarceration while promoting humane and fair criminal justice policies that preserve public safety.73 The proposal was crafted in consultation with a variety of stakeholders, including law enforcement and formerly incarcerated people.

The legislation would reward states that shrink their prison populations by 20 percent over three years with an extra three years of funding; prohibit states from enacting punitive sentencing laws such as mandatory-minimum rules or truth-in-sentencing statutes while receiving funding; and establish subgrants for organizations that are led by formerly incarcerated individuals or that serve high numbers of people who have been arrested or convicted. The impact of these policies would be historic: If the 25 states with the largest prison populations used these funds to reduce imprisonment by 20 percent, 179,000 fewer people would be confined.74

### Conclusion

The next chapter in criminal justice reform need not be mired in partisan gridlock. On the contrary, elected leaders at all levels of government should coalesce around shared values — like fairness, second chances, and fiscal efficiency — to reduce crime and promote justice. The administration and Congress can make many commonsense changes to improve the federal criminal justice system, which can also serve as a model for the states. They can also offer federal financial support to the states that are best positioned to impact the most people. Americans want safer communities, and they also want a more fair, efficient, and effective criminal justice system. This agenda offers tested proposals, many with bipartisan support, to achieve those aims.

### **Endnotes**

- 1 Ram Subramanian et al., A Federal Agenda for Criminal Justice Reform, Brennan Center for Justice, December 9, 2020, <a href="https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/policy-solutions/federal-agenda-criminal-justice-reform">https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/policy-solutions/federal-agenda-criminal-justice-reform</a>.
- 2 James Austin et al., How Many Americans Are Unnecessarily Incarcerated?, Brennan Center for Justice, December 9, 2016, 7, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/how-many-americans-are-unnecessarily-incarcerated.
- **3** E. Ann Carson and Rich Kluckow, "Prisoners in 2022 Statistical Tables," Bureau of Justice Statistics, revised October 15, 2024, 19, <a href="https://bjs.ojp.gov/document/p22st.pdf">https://bjs.ojp.gov/document/p22st.pdf</a> [https://perma.cc/8KSX-5HXM]; and Brian Elderbroom et al., Every Second: The Impact of the Incarceration Crisis on America's Families, FWD.us, December 2018, <a href="https://everysecond.fwd.us/downloads/everysecond.fwd.us.pdf">https://everysecond.fwd.us/downloads/everysecond.fwd.us.pdf</a>.
- 4 John Gramlich, "What the Data Says About Crime in the U.S.," Pew Research Center, April 24, 2024, https://www.pewresearch.org/short-reads/2024/04/24/what-the-data-says-about-crime-in-the-us/; and Jeff Asher, "Police Departments Nationwide Are Struggling to Solve Crimes," New York Times, December 5, 2023, https://www.nytimes.com/2023/12/05/opinion/police-crime-data.html.
- **5** Colleen P. Eren, *Reform Nation: The First Step Act and the Movement to End Mass Incarceration* (Redwood City, CA: Stanford University Press, 2023), 6–8, <a href="https://www.sup.org/books/law/reform-nation">https://www.sup.org/books/law/reform-nation</a>.
- **6** Carson and Kluckow, "Prisoners in 2022," 6; Wendy Sawyer, "Why Did Prison and Jail Populations Grow in 2022 and What Comes Next?," Prison Policy Initiative, December 19, 2023, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2023/12/19/bjs\_update\_2022/">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/blog/2023/12/19/bjs\_update\_2022/</a>; and Nazgol Ghandnoosh and Kristen M. Budd, *Incarceration and Crime: A Weak Relationship*, Sentencing Project, June 13, 2024, <a href="https://www.sentencingproject.org/reports/incarceration-and-crime-a-weak-relationship/">https://www.sentencingproject.org/reports/incarceration-and-crime-a-weak-relationship/</a>.
- **8** Wendy Sawyer and Peter Wagner, "Mass Incarceration: The Whole Pie 2024," Prison Policy Initiative, March 14, 2024, <a href="https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2024.html">https://www.prisonpolicy.org/reports/pie2024.html</a>.
- 9 Eren, Reform Nation, 6-8.
- **10** Mark Motivans, Federal Justice Statistics, 2022, Bureau of Justice Statistics, revised June 6, 2024, 12, <a href="https://bjs.ojp.gov/document/fjs22.pdf">https://bjs.ojp.gov/document/fjs22.pdf</a>
- 11 Ashley Nellis, "How Mandatory Minimums Perpetuate Mass Incarceration and What to Do About It," Sentencing Project, February 14, 2024, <a href="https://www.sentencingproject.org/fact-sheet/how-mandatory-minimums-perpetuate-mass-incarceration-and-what-to-do-about-it/">https://www.sentencingproject.org/fact-sheet/how-mandatory-minimums-perpetuate-mass-incarceration-and-what-to-do-about-it/</a>.
- 12 Jessie Brenner and Stephanie Wylie, "Analyzing the First Step Act's Impact on Criminal Justice," Brennan Center for Justice, August 20, 2024, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/analyzing-first-step-acts-impact-criminal-justice.
- **13** U.S. Department of Justice, *First Step Act Annual Report*, June 2024, <a href="https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/309223.pdf">https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/nij/309223.pdf</a> [https://perma.cc/NU4Q-T8JV].
- 14 Carson and Kluckow, "Prisoners in 2022," 19.
- 15 First Step Implementation Act of 2023, S.1251, 118th Congress

- (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/1251.
- **16** Safer Supervision Act of 2023, H.R. 5005, 118th Congress (2023), <a href="https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/5005">https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/5005</a>.
- 17 Eliminating a Quantifiably Unjust Application of the Law Act of 2023, H.R. 1062, 118th Congress (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/1062.
- **18** Families Against Mandatory Minimums, "The EQUAL Act: Why Congress Must #EndTheDisparity Between Federal Crack & Powder Cocaine Sentences," March 15, 2023, https://famm.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/03/Updated-EQUAL-Act-White-Paper-2023.pdf.
- **19** Federal Bureau of Prisons, "Offenses," last accessed November 12, 2024, <a href="https://www.bop.gov/about/statistics/statistics\_inmate\_offenses.jsp">https://www.bop.gov/about/statistics/statistics\_inmate\_offenses.jsp</a> [https://perma.cc/B75G-Y42G].
- 20 Attorney General to All Federal Prosecutors, Re: Additional Department Policies Regarding Charging, Pleas, and Sentencing in Drug Cases, December 16, 2022, <a href="https://www.justice.gov/ag/file/1265321/dl?inline">https://www.justice.gov/ag/file/1265321/dl?inline</a> [https://perma.cc/86P2-TQHX]; and Acting Deputy Attorney General to All Department Employees, Re: Interim Policy Changes Regarding Charging, Sentencing, and Immigration Enforcement, January 21, 2025, <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/documents/2f9af176-72c5-458a-adc4-91327aa80d11.pdf">https://www.washingtonpost.com/documents/2f9af176-72c5-458a-adc4-91327aa80d11.pdf</a>.
- 21 American Bar Association, "Compassionate Release: Changes Finally Approved," April 27, 2023, <a href="https://www.americanbar.org/advocacy/governmental\_legislative\_work/publications/washingtonletter/april-23-wl/sentencing-comm-0423wl/">https://www.americanbar.org/advocacy/governmental\_legislative\_work/publications/washingtonletter/april-23-wl/sentencing-comm-0423wl/</a>.
- 22 Ashley Nellis and Liz Komar, "The First Step Act: Ending Mass Incarceration in Federal Prisons," Sentencing Project, August 22, 2023, <a href="https://www.sentencingproject.org/policy-brief/the-first-step-act-ending-mass-incarceration-in-federal-prisons/">https://www.sentencingproject.org/policy-brief/the-first-step-act-ending-mass-incarceration-in-federal-prisons/</a>.
- 23 U.S. Department of Justice, First Step Act Annual Report.
- 24 United States Sentencing Commission, *United States*Sentencing Commission Guidelines Manual 2023, November 1, 2023,
  47–51, https://www.ussc.gov/sites/default/files/pdf/guidelines-manual/2023/GLMFull.pdf [https://perma.cc/TW3T-PXSJ].
- 25 Marco Poggio, "Minnesota Joins Prosecutor-Led Resentencing Law Movement," Law360, June 23, 2023, <a href="https://www.law360.com/articles/1680599/minnesota-joins-prosecutor-led-resentencing-law-movement">https://www.law360.com/articles/1680599/minnesota-joins-prosecutor-led-resentencing-law-movement</a>.
- **26** Second Look Act of 2019, S. 2146, 116th Congress (2019), https://www.congress.gov/bill/116th-congress/senate-bill/2146.
- 27 U.S. Const. art. II, § 2, cl. 1.
- **28** Rachel E. Barkow and Mark Osler, "Restructuring Clemency: The Cost of Ignoring Clemency and a Plan for Renewal," *University of Chicago Law Review* 82, no. 1 (Winter 2015), <a href="https://lawreview.uchicago.edu/print-archive/restructuring-clemency-cost-ignoring-clemency-and-plan-renewal">https://lawreview.uchicago.edu/print-archive/restructuring-clemency-cost-ignoring-clemency-and-plan-renewal</a>.
- **29** Subramanian et al., A Federal Agenda for Criminal Justice Reform. 26–27.
- **30** Reentry Coordination Council, Coordination to Reduce Barriers to Reentry: Lessons Learned from COVID-19 and Beyond, April 29, 2022, <a href="https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1497911/dl">https://www.justice.gov/opa/press-release/file/1497911/dl</a> [https://perma.cc/H74D-5L95].
- 31 Carson and Kluckow, "Prisoners in 2022," 19.
- 32 Office of Justice Programs, "Reentry," April 11, 2024, https://

- www.ojp.gov/feature/reentry/overview#overview [https://perma.
- 33 Federal Prison Oversight Act of 2023, H.R. 3019, 118th Congress (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-
- 34 Justin Dorazio, "Strengthening Access to Housing for People with Criminal Records Is Key to Successful Reentry," Center for American Progress, April 17, 2023, https://www.americanprogress. org/article/strengthening-access-to-housing-for-people-withcriminal-records-is-key-to-successful-reentry/.
- Clean Slate Act of 2023, H.R. 2930, 118th Congress (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/2930.
- 36 Clean Slate Initiative, "Clean Slate in the States," last accessed December 6, 2024, https://www.cleanslateinitiative.org/states#states.
- 37 Fresh Start Act of 2023, H.R. 2983, 118th Congress (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-bill/2983/
- 38 U.S. Government Accountability Office, Bureau of Prisons: Opportunities Exist to Better Assist Incarcerated People with Obtaining ID Documents Prior to Release, December 7, 2022, https:// www.gao.gov/products/gao-23-105302 [https://perma.cc/6777-
- 39 BOP Release Card ID Act of 2024, H.R. 6985, 118th Congress (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-
- 40 According to the National Conference of State Legislatures, 21 states have some form of law aimed at helping individuals obtain identification after release from incarceration, with varying timelines, processes, and types of identification available. National Conference of State Legislatures, "Providing Identification for Those Released from Incarceration," updated January 4, 2024, https://www.ncsl.org/ civil-and-criminal-justice/providing-identification-for-thosereleased-from-incarceration.
- 41 Carson and Kluckow, "Prisoners in 2022," 5.
- 42 U.S. Department of Labor, "Partners for Reentry Opportunities in Workforce Development Grant Program Fact Sheet," accessed November 13, 2024, https://www.dol.gov/sites/dolgov/files/ETA/ youth/pdfs/2022-10\_PROWD%20Grants%20Fact%20Sheet.pdf [https://perma.cc/NV9S-YBCP].
- **43** U.S. Department of Labor, "U.S. Department of Labor Awards \$2,234,122 to 24 States for Fidelity Bonding Demonstration Grants," June 13, 2019, https://www.dol.gov/newsroom/releases/eta/ eta20190613-1 [https://perma.cc/XM5B-PCL3].
- 44 Ames Grawert, "Violent Crime Is Falling Nationwide Here's How We Know," Brennan Center for Justice, August 14, 2024, https:// www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/violent-crimefalling-nationwide-heres-how-we-know.
- See FBI Crime Data Explorer, "Homicide Reported by Population," accessed October 31, 2024, https://cde.ucr.cjis.gov/LATEST/ webapp/#; and Jeff Asher, "Lagniappe Thoughts on the FBI's Annual Report," Jeff-alytics, September 30, 2024, https://jasher.substack. com/p/lagniappe-thoughts-on-the-fbis-annual#footnoteanchor-1-149267281.
- 46 Violent Incident Clearance and Technological Investigative Methods Act of 2024, S. 3763, 118th Congress (2024), https://www. congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senate-bill/3763.
- Daniel W. Webster, Carla G. Tilchin, and Mitchell L. Doucette, Estimating the Effects of Safe Streets Baltimore on Gun Violence: 2007-2022, Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, Center for Gun Violence Solutions, March 2023, 2, https://publichealth.jhu. edu/sites/default/files/2023-10/estimating-the-effects-of-safestreets-baltimore-on-gun-violence-july-2023.pdf
- Recent federal initiatives funding such efforts include the

- Community-Based Violence Intervention and Prevention Initiative, the Office for Victims of Crime, the Office on Violence Against Women, the Edward Byrne Memorial Justice Assistance Grant Program, the Strategies to Support Children Exposed to Violence Program, Project Safe Neighborhoods, the COPS Hiring Program, the Community Policing Development Micro-Grants Program, the School Violence Prevention Program, and the Second Chance Act Community-Based Reentry Program. See also the White House, "Federal Resources Available to Address Community Violence," last accessed December 6, 2024, https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/wp-content/ uploads/2024/05/CVI-Funding-Resources.pdf.
- 49 International Association of Chiefs of Police and UC Center for Police Research and Policy, Assessing the Impact of Co-responder Team Programs: A Review of Research, University of Cincinnati, March 2021, https://www.theiacp.org/sites/default/files/IDD/Review%20 of%20Co-Responder%20Team%20Evaluations.pdf.
- International Association of Chiefs of Police and UC Center for Police Research and Policy, Assessing the Impact of Co-responder Team Programs, 17.
- 51 Thomas S. Dee and Jaymes Pyne, "A Community Response Approach to Mental Health and Substance Abuse Crises Reduced Crime," Science Advances 8, no. 23 (2022), https://www.science.org/ doi/10.1126/sciadv.abm2106.
- 52 ETC Institute, City of Durham, North Carolina 2023 Durham City Resident Survey Findings Report, February 2024, v, https://www. durhamnc.gov/ArchiveCenter/ViewFile/Item/6810.
- 53 White House, "Fact Sheet: President Biden Issues Call for State and Local Leaders to Dedicate More American Rescue Plan Funding to Make Our Communities Safer — and Deploy These Dollars Quickly," May 13, 2022, https://web.archive.org/web/20231231063302/ https://www.whitehouse.gov/briefing-room/statementsreleases/2022/05/13/fact-sheet-president-biden-issues-call-forstate-and-local-leaders-to-dedicate-more-american-rescue-planfunding-to-make-our-communities-safer-and-deploy-these-dollarsquickly [ https://perma.cc/FN58-V6NC].
- 54 White House, "Detroit Crime Reduction," January 14, 2025, https://bidenwhitehouse.archives.gov/dpc/briefingroom/2025/01/14/detroit-crime-reduction/.
- City of Detroit, "Detroit Ends 2023 with Fewest Homicides in 57 Years, Double-Digit Drops in Shootings and Carjackings Thanks to DPD, Federal, County, State, and Community Partnerships," January 3, 2024, https://detroitmi.gov/news/detroit-ends-2023-fewesthomicides-57-years-double-digit-drops-shootings-and-carjackingsthanks-dpd.
- 56 U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration, "DEA's Third Annual National Family Summit on Fentanyl Highlights Progress in Fight to Save Lives," November 15, 2024, https://www.dea.gov/pressreleases/2024/11/15/deas-third-annual-national-family-summitfentanyl-highlights-progress [https://perma.cc/72HE-NZ5Z].
- 57 U.S. Drug Enforcement Administration, "DEA's Third Annual National Family Summit."
- Health and Reentry Project, "Medicaid's New Role in Advancing Reentry: Key Policy Changes," March 2024, https:// healthandreentryproject.org/wp-content/uploads/2024/03/ Harp-MedicaidReentry-2024-policy-changes.pdf; and Alysse G. Wurcel et al., "Medicaid Inmate Exclusion Policy and Infectious Diseases Care for Justice-Involved Populations," Emerging Infectious Diseases 30, no. 13 (April 2024): 94-99, https://doi.org/10.3201/eid3013.230742.
- 59 Council on Criminal Justice, Medicaid and Reentry: Policy Changes and Considerations for Improving Public Health and Public Safety, March 2022, <a href="https://healthandreentryproject.org/">https://healthandreentryproject.org/</a> wp-content/uploads/2023/05/Brief\_-\_Health\_and\_Reentry\_ Project\_-\_March\_2022.pdf; Elizabeth Needham Waddell et al., "Reducing Overdose After Release from Incarceration (ROAR): Study Protocol for an Intervention to Reduce Risk of Fatal and Non-fatal

- Opioid Overdose Among Women After Release from Prison," Health & Justice 8, no. 18 (July 2020), https://doi.org/10.1186/s40352-020-00113-7; and Avital Wulz et al., "Emergency Department Visits by Incarcerated Adults for Nonfatal Injuries — United States, 2010-2019," Morbidity and Mortality Weekly Report 72, no. 11 (March 2023), http://dx.doi.org/10.15585/mmwr.mm7211a2.
- Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services, "HHS Releases New Guidance to Encourage States to Apply for New Medicaid Reentry Section 1115 Demonstration Opportunity to Increase Health Care for People Leaving Carceral Facilities," April 17, 2023, https://www.cms. gov/newsroom/press-releases/hhs-releases-new-guidanceencourage-states-apply-new-medicaid-reentry-section-1115demonstration [https://perma.cc/F5XF-PQTP].
- 61 Elizabeth Hinton, Akash Pillai, and Amaya Diana, "Section 1115 Waiver Watch: Medicaid Pre-release Services for People Who Are Incarcerated," KFF, August 19, 2024, https://www.kff.org/medicaid/ issue-brief/section-1115-waiver-watch-medicaid-pre-releaseservices-for-people-who-are-incarcerated/.
- 62 Due Process of Continuity of Care Act of 2023, H.R. 3074, 118th Congress (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/ house-bill/3074; and Reentry Act of 2023, H.R. 2400, 118th Congress (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/house-
- **63** White House Office of Gun Violence Prevention, Year One Progress Report, September 2024, https://bidenwhitehouse. archives.gov/wp-content/uploads/2024/09/Year-One-Report-Final.
- **64** Everytown Research & Policy, "Which States Have Created an Office of Gun Violence Intervention?," Everytown for Gun Safety, January 4, 2024, https://everytownresearch.org/rankings/law/ office-of-violence-intervention/.
- 65 For example, Colorado's office of gun violence prevention was created by statute in 2020 and is housed within the state's public health department. Its objectives include raising public awareness, developing training materials for law enforcement and health-care professionals, and providing grants for community-level gun interventions. In contrast, Pennsylvania's is situated within its Commission on Crime and Delinquency and is responsible for convening an advisory council, developing a gun prevention plan for the state, and working across various units of government to limit gun violence. See also Office of Gun Violence Prevention, C.R.S. §§ 25-20.5-12 (2021), https://leg.colorado.gov/sites/default/ files/2021a\_1299\_signed.pdf; and Pennsylvania Governor's Office, Exec. Order No. 2024-02, September 9, 2024, https://www.pa.gov/ content/dam/copapwp-pagov/en/governor/ documents/20240909\_eo%202024\_02\_final\_executed. pdf?appld=aemshell.

- Bipartisan Safer Communities Act, Pub. L. 117-159, 136 Stat. 1313 (2022), https://www.congress.gov/bill/117th-congress/ senate-bill/2938; and Giffords Law Center, "Interstate & Online Gun Sales," last accessed November 13, 2024, https://giffords.org/ lawcenter/gun-laws/policy-areas/background-checks/interstateonline-gun-sales/.
- 67 APM Research Lab, "APM Survey: Americans' Views on Key Gun Policies, Part One: Opinions on 'Red Flag' Laws," August 20, 2019, https://www.apmresearchlab.org/gun-survey-red-flag.
- **68** Everytown Research & Policy, "Extreme Risk Laws Save Lives," Everytown for Gun Safety, October 24, 2024, https:// everytownresearch.org/report/extreme-risk-laws-save-lives/.
- See, e.g., Bloomberg American Health Initiative, "Extreme Risk Protection Orders: Hawaii," Johns Hopkins Bloomberg School of Public Health, August 1, 2023, <a href="https://americanhealth.jhu.edu/">https://americanhealth.jhu.edu/</a> erpo-state/hawaii.
- Giffords Law Center, "Interstate & Online Gun Sales."
- 71 Jennifer Mascia, Chip Brownlee, and Fairriona Magee, "In 2019, Congress Finally Funded Gun Violence Research. Here's How It's Changed the Field," The Trace, October 8, 2024, https://www. thetrace.org/2024/10/gun-violence-research-cdc-nih-funding/.
- 72 Mike Crowley and Betsy Pearl, Reimagining Federal Grants for Public Safety and Criminal Justice Reform, Center for American Progress, October 7, 2020, https://www.americanprogress.org/ wp-content/uploads/sites/2/2020/10/DOJgrants-brief1.pdf; and Inimai M. Chettiar et al., Reforming Funding to Reduce Mass Incarceration, Brennan Center for Justice, November 22, 2013, <a href="https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/">https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/research-reports/</a> reforming-funding-reduce-mass-incarceration.
- 73 Smart Sentencing Adjustments Act, S. 1342, 118th Congress (2023), https://www.congress.gov/bill/118th-congress/senatebill/1342; and Brennan Center for Justice, "Sen. Cory Booker and Rep. Tony Cárdenas Introduce Bill to Help States Reduce Unnecessary Incarceration and Improve Public Safety," April 27, 2023, https://www.brennancenter.org/our-work/analysis-opinion/ sen-cory-booker-and-rep-tony-cardenas-introduce-bill-help-states-
- 74 Hernandez D. Stroud, Lauren-Brooke Eisen, and Ram Subramanian, A Proposal to Reduce Unnecessary Incarceration, Brennan Center for Justice, March 14, 2023, https://www. brennancenter.org/our-work/policy-solutions/proposal-reduceunnecessary-incarceration.

#### **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

▶ **Hernandez D. Stroud** is senior fellow in the Brennan Center's Justice Program and teaches at Columbia University and New York University. He studies judicial interventions into jails and prisons and works with public officials across the country to devise criminal justice policy at all levels of government. Previously, Stroud was the inaugural Robert F. Drinan Visiting Assistant Professor at Boston College Law School. He has also held appointments at Yale Law School and the Washington and Lee University School of Law. He clerked for Judge Madeline Hughes Haikala of the U.S. District Court for the Northern District of Alabama and Judge O. Rogeriee Thompson of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the First Circuit. He holds a bachelor's degree from the University of Alabama at Birmingham, a master's degree from the University of Pennsylvania, and a law degree from the Washington and Lee University.

▶ **Rosemary Nidiry** is senior counsel in the Brennan Center's Justice Program, where she manages the Law Enforcement Leaders to Reduce Crime and Incarceration project. Before joining the Brennan Center, she was the deputy director of Fair and Just Prosecution. Previously, she served for a decade and a half as an assistant U.S. attorney in the Southern District of New York. She has also held positions in the Office of Legal Counsel and the National Security Division of the U.S. Department of Justice, and she served as a director of criminal justice for the Laura and John Arnold Foundation. She began her career as a law clerk for Judge Robert P. Patterson of the U.S. District Court for the Southern District of New York and for Judge Carlos F. Lucero of the U.S. Court of Appeals for the Tenth Circuit in Denver. Nidiry holds a bachelor's degree from Princeton University and a law degree from Columbia University.

#### **ACKNOWLEDGMENTS**

The Brennan Center extends deep gratitude to our supporters, who make this report and all our work possible. See them at brennancenter.org/supporters.

The authors also express profound appreciation to John Kowal, Lauren-Brooke Eisen, and Ram Subramanian for their strategic guidance of this paper as well as their careful revisions and insightful comments; J. C. Hendrickson for his incisive review; Zachary Laub and Elise Marton for their sharp editorial handiwork; Jules Verdone for her detailed review and suggestions; and Jessica Brenner and Tiffany Sanabia for their extensive research and analytical support. The authors are also grateful for feedback on this project from Puja Bhatia, Jeremy Haile, Lindsay Nichols, Alexis Piquero, Dave Ryan, and Adam Skaggs.

#### **ABOUT THE BRENNAN CENTER** FOR JUSTICE

The Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law is a nonpartisan law and policy institute that works to reform and revitalize — and when necessary defend — our country's systems of democracy and justice. The Brennan Center is dedicated to protecting the rule of law and the values of constitutional democracy. We focus on voting rights, campaign finance reform, ending mass incarceration, and preserving our liberties while also maintaining our national security. Part think tank, part advocacy group, part cuttingedge communications hub, we start with rigorous research. We craft innovative policies. And we fight for them — in Congress and the states, in the courts, and in the court of public opinion.

#### STAY CONNECTED TO THE BRENNAN CENTER

Visit our website at brennancenter.org

<sup>© 2025.</sup> This paper is covered by the Creative Commons Attribution-NonCommercial-NoDerivs license. It may be reproduced in its entirety as long as the Brennan Center for Justice at NYU School of Law is credited, a link to the Brennan Center's website is provided, and no charge is imposed. The paper may not be reproduced in part or in altered form, or if a fee is charged, without the Brennan Center's permission. Please let the Brennan Center know if you reprint.

